### **AGREEMENT**

between the

### **Board of Education of**

### Regional School District No. 17

and the

Haddam-Killingworth Education Association

July 1, 2024 to June 30, 2027

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Article</u>	<u>Page</u>
ARTICLE I PREAMBLE	
ARTICLE II RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE III RIGHTS OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION	
ARTICLE IV PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATIONS	2
ARTICLE V NO DISCRIMINATION	2
ARTICLE VI STAFF SALARIES	3
ARTICLE VII PLACEMENT ON SALARY SCHEDULE	. 3
ARTICLE VIII TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS TRANSFERS AND PROMOTIONS	2
ARTICLE IX SCHOOL DAY AND RESPONSIBILITIES	$\epsilon$
ARTICLE X EMPLOYMENT YEAR	7
ARTICLE XI PROTECTION OF TEACHERS	7
ARTICLE XII LEAVES OF ABSENCE	7
ARTICLE XIII PERSONAL DAYS	10
ARTICLE XIV TEACHERS' CONTRACT	11
ARTICLE XV DEGREE DEFINITIONS	11
ARTICLE XVI GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	12
ARTICLE XVII DURATION AND RENEWAL	14
ARTICLE XVIII PAYMENT FOR UNUSED SICK LEAVE	14
ARTICLE XIX RETIRED TEACHER BENEFITS	15
ARTICLE XX EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES	15
ARTICLE XXI TEACHER PREPARATION PERIOD	20
ARTICLE XXII SALARY PAYMENTS	21
ARTICLE XXIII HIGH SCHOOL TEACHING DAY	21
ARTICLE XXIV REDUCTION IN STAFF AMONG CERTIFIED EMPLOYEES	22
ARTICLE XXV PERSONNEL FILES	25
ARTICLE XXVI DUTY FREE LUNCH PERIOD	25
ARTICLE XXVII DUES DEDUCTION AND SERVICE FEE DEDUCTION	26
ARTICLE XXVIII SALARIES FOR STAFF LEADERSHIP POSITIONS AND	
PROFESSIONAL WORK	27
ARTICLE XXIX MIDDLE SCHOOL TEACHING DAY	2.8

ARTICLE XXX INTERMEDIATE SCHOOL TEACHING DAY	28
ARTICLE XXXI SICK LEAVE BANK	29
ARTICLE XXXII TUITION REIMBURSEMENT	30
ARTICLE XXXIII LONGEVITY	30
APPENDIX A-1 SALARY SCHEDULE 2024-25 APPENDIX A-2 SALARY SCHEDULE 2025-26	32 33
APPENDIX A-3 SALARY SCHEDULE 2026-27	34
APPENDIX B INSURANCE	35
APPENDIX C	52

# ARTICLE I PREAMBLE

- A. This Agreement is negotiated under subsection 10-153 of the General Statutes of the State of Connecticut, as amended, in order (a) to fix for its term the salaries and other conditions of employment provided therein, and (b) to encourage and abet effective and harmonious working relationships between the Board and the professional staff in order that the cause of public education be best served in Haddam and Killingworth.
- B. The Board and the HKEA recognize the importance of responsible participation by the entire professional staff in the education process, planning, development and growth. To this end they agree to maintain communication, to inform about programs, to guide in development and to assist in planning and growth either by committee, individual consultation or designated representatives.
- C. The Regional School District Board of Education and the Haddam-Killingworth Education Association support which may include volunteering one's services beyond the workday for the benefit of the students.
- D. This Agreement shall be an entire contract between the Board and the HKEA in the subject areas covered by the Agreement for the duration of the Agreement unless changed by mutual consent of both parties. Such mutually consented change shall be in writing and in accordance with the consultation procedure provided therein. Previously adopted policies. rules or regulations in conflict with this Agreement are superseded by this Agreement.
- E. In the event that any provision or portion of this Agreement is ultimately ruled invalid for any reason by an authority of established and competent legal jurisdiction, the balance and remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

# ARTICLE II RECOGNITION

- A. The Board recognizes the Association as the exclusive representative of certified professionals in the teachers' bargaining unit, as defined in 10-153b(a) of the Connecticut General Statutes as amended.
- B. Unless otherwise indicated, the term "teacher" when used hereinafter in this Agreement shall refer to all employees in the above unit.

# ARTICLE III RIGHTS OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

A. Unless expressly limited by a specific section of this Agreement, the rights, powers and authority held by the Regional Board of Education under state law, general or special act of the legislature of the State of Connecticut, over matters involving the Regional School District No. 17, including but not limited to full control over the policies, practices, procedures and regulations with respect to employees of the Board at all its schools. shall

remain vested solely and exclusively in the Board of Education of Regional School District No. 17, specifically including but not limited to the following: to maintain public elementary and secondary schools and such other educational activities as in its judgment will best serve the interests of the District to give the children as nearly equal advantages as may be practicable; to decide the need for school facilities; to determine the care, maintenance and operation of buildings, lands, apparatus and other property used for school purposes: to determine the number, age, and qualifications of the pupils to be admitted into each school; to employ, assign, and transfer teachers; or dismiss the teachers of the schools in the manner provided by statute; to designate the schools which shall be attended by the various children within the District; to make such provisions as will enable each child of school age residing in the District to attend school for the period required by law; to provide for transportation of children wherever it is reasonable and desirable; to prescribe rules for the management, studies, classification, and discipline for the public schools: to approve the textbooks to be used; to approve rules for the arrangement, use, and safekeeping of the school libraries, and to approve the books selected therefor; to approve plans for school buildings; to prepare and submit budgets to the District Meetings, and, in its sole discretion, to expend monies for the maintenance of the schools and to make such transfers of funds within the appropriated budget as it shall deem desirable. These rights, responsibilities, and prerogatives are not subject to delegation in whole or in part, except that the same shall not be exercised in a manner inconsistent with, or in violation of, any of the specific terms and provisions of this Agreement.

# ARTICLE IV PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATIONS

A. No later than two hundred ten days (210) days prior to the Regional School District meeting at which the budget is submitted, the Board and the Association agree to negotiate in good faith in accordance with the procedures set forth in subsection 10-153a through subsection 10-153g of the Connecticut General Statutes. Either party may utilize the services of outside negotiators or consultants. The Board shall provide the Association with a copy of the budget adopted by the Board of Education for the following fiscal year as soon as available.

# ARTICLE V NO DISCRIMINATION

- A. In accordance with all applicable statutes, there shall be no unlawful discrimination or coercion of any kind against any teacher for any reason whatsoever, including, but not limited to, race, religion, national origin, ancestry sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, or any other class protected under the law, Association involvement. opposition or lack of involvement, either by the Board or by the Association. Any grievance based on this provision shall end at the Board level of the grievance procedure.
- B. Failure by the Association to accept any teacher for membership shall be construed as discrimination under the terms of this Article.

C. There shall be no reprisals of any kind taken against any teacher by reason of their membership or lack of membership in organizations or participation or lack of participation in its activities.

### ARTICLE VI STAFF SALARIES

- A. The salaries of all teachers covered by this Agreement are set forth in the Appendices which are attached hereto and made a part of this Agreement.
- B. Part time teachers will be paid on a prorated basis based upon the currently applicable full teaching load for the grade level being taught.
- C. When a teacher leaves the Regional District No. 17 School System before the end of the school year, they shall be paid on a per diem basis for those days they have worked computed on the basis of the normal teacher work year.

# ARTICLE VII PLACEMENT ON SALARY SCHEDULE

- A. All teachers shall be placed on the appropriate step on the salary schedule, taking into consideration the following:
  - 1. Degree status as defined under "Degree Definitions" article.
  - 2. Full credit for previous teaching experience in public and accredited private schools provided that such experience shall have been continuous service of at least one half of the Regional District No. 17 work year in days, in any year. Teachers hired from accredited private schools shall be certified to teach in the public schools of Connecticut. Intermittent or short-term substitute service will not be credited as previous teaching experience.

However, effective July 1, 1996, the Board with the mutual agreement from a newly hired teacher with five (5) or more years of teaching experience, may place the teacher on the salary schedule according to teaching experience and degree status minus up to one half of their years of experience. However, such placement shall not be less than the step corresponding with four (4) years of experience.

Teachers who accept the above placement will hold the HKEA harmless to seek redress at a later date to improve their step placement based on their actual number of years of credited teaching service.

Teachers who accept the placement described under this section A.2. will voluntarily sign a statement to this This statement would substantially be as follows:

"I voluntarily agree to a decrease of \_\_\_years of experience towards placement on the salary schedule. I will not seek

amendment to replacement on the salary scheduled for the remainder of my employment at Regional School District No. 17 nor thereafter for any reason whatsoever.

- 3. Credit of one (1) year for each two (2) years of active service in the Armed Forces or the Peace Corps, up to a maximum of two (2) years credit.
- B. 1. In shortage areas as defined by the State Department of Education, in an effort to attract the highest quality applicants, the Board may offer "Signing Bonuses" to prospective applicants. Such payments shall be in an amount not to exceed \$5,000 or the Board may place a newly-hired teacher on the salary schedule according to degree status up to and including the third step on the salary schedule.
  - 1. Notwithstanding Article VII, Section B.1., in teaching positions difficult to fill through normal recruiting means, teachers with related experience other than that of certified teachers may receive credit up to ten (10) years on the salary schedule at the discretion of the Superintendent and with approval by the Board Chair, acting as an agent of the Board. The Association will be consulted in all instances where the Superintendent wishes to utilize this paragraph and the reasons for its proposed utilization will be explained. Application of this paragraph will be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure of this Agreement.

### C. Withholding of Pay increase

The Board reserves the right to withhold a salary increase or salary increment in cases where services are deemed less than satisfactory. Written reasons for the proposed withholding shall be furnished to the employee by the Superintendent. Notification concerning the possible withholding of a pay increase or increment will be made no later than April I. They shall be entitled to submit a written statement to the Superintendent for their consideration. Decisions by the Superintendent to withhold salary increases or salary increments are subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure of the Agreement. Completion of one year of satisfactory service after the withholding of an increment or salary increase shall entitle the teacher to be placed on the salary level they would have held but for the withholding.

# ARTICLE VIII TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS TRANSFERS AND PROMOTIONS

- A. The assignment and/or transfer of teachers within the school system is the authority of the Superintendent of Schools. Teachers employed by the Board shall receive their initial building grade and/or subject assignments from the Superintendent's office.
- B. Teachers who desire to transfer to another building may file a written statement of such desire with the Superintendent not later than March 1 of each year. Such statement shall include the grade and/or subject to which the teacher desires to be assigned or the school or schools (in order of preference, if the teacher has preferences) to which they desire to

be transferred. Such applications on file will be considered together with applications received from publication in accordance with Section E below.

- C. Teachers shall be notified in writing, as soon as practicable and under normal circumstances not later than June 1, of any changes in their programs and schedules for the ensuing school year, including the schools to which they will be assigned, the grades and/or subjects that they will teach, and any special or unusual classes or assignments that they will have. In the event of a change in circumstances or conditions during the months of May through August (e.g., resignation, changes in enrollments), such assignments may be changed as required to meet the situation and those affected shall be notified in writing as soon as practicable.
- D. In the determination of assignments and transfers, the professional qualifications, convenience and wishes of the individual teacher will be honored to the extent that these considerations do not conflict with the instructional requirements and best interests of the school system and the pupils.
- E. Certified positions, including ones that pay a salary differential and/or involve an additional or higher level of responsibility, which become vacant due to death, retirement, discharge, resignation or by the creation of a new position shall be filled pursuant to the following procedures:
  - 1. The existence of a position vacancy shall be adequately publicized, both within and outside the system. All vacancies shall be posted on the District website and an email will be sent to certified staff to alert them of the vacancy.
  - 2. Said notice of a position shall clearly set forth the qualifications, relevant salary schedule, and salary differential for the position.
  - 3. The president of the Association shall receive a copy of the notice of position at the time notices are sent for posting.
  - 4. Teachers who desire to apply for such a position vacancy shall file their application in writing or electronically with the Superintendent or their designee within the time limit specified in the notice.
  - 5. Such position vacancy shall be filled on the basis of qualification for the vacant position as determined by the Board of Education.
  - 6. Postings shall be effective for five days except through mutual agreement with the Association for exigent circumstances.
- F. In arranging schedules for teachers who are assigned to more than one school, every effort shall be made to limit the amount of inter-school travel.
- G. An involuntary transfer shall be made only after a meeting between the teacher involved and the Superintendent or their designee, at which time the teacher shall be notified of the reasons for the transfer. (Except in emergencies or in instances where a teacher is

relieved of duties or transferred to an open position for disciplinary reasons, no involuntary shall take place until an attempt at seeking a volunteer or volunteers has been made.)

### ARTICLE IX SCHOOL DAY AND RESPONSIBILITIES

A. All personnel covered by this Agreement shall spend such time as is necessary to accomplish tasks set by the Administration and to fulfill their obligations as professional teachers.

The normal workday for personnel covered by this Agreement shall be seven (7) hours and fifteen (15) minutes. The workday includes a duty-free lunch period.

Morning and afternoon student supervision during this wrap-around time should be covered by a rotating duty schedule.

If in the future the Board increases the amount of contact time within the normal workday beyond that in effect during 2013-2014, the Board shall negotiate over the impact. if any'. of such change. Such negotiations will be subject to the provisions of Sec. 10-153f of the Connecticut General Statutes concerning "midstream" negotiations and will be subject to mediation and arbitration if not amicably resolved.

The professional responsibility of the teacher referred to above shall include but not be limited to, the offering of special assistance to individual students in their classes, detentions, preparing and arranging materials, displays, assignments, lesson planning and generally preparing for the creation of a classroom atmosphere conducive to academic scholarship, learning and curiosity of students.

- B. With the aim of continuing to improve communications and to fully exercise professional responsibility, teachers shall attend staff meetings, and meetings with the Superintendent of Schools, as required. Teachers will also be expected to participate in activities which contribute to the educational program: workshops, departmental activities, curriculum development, in-service training and parent conferences. At the beginning of each school year, the Building Principal shall notify teachers of the schedule for faculty/department meetings for the school year including the dates and start and end times for the meetings. This shall not prohibit the principal from calling an unscheduled emergency meeting when the circumstances warrant.
- C. While it is understood that significant curriculum development (review, revision, rewrite) occurs throughout the school year, the HKEA and the Board of Education recognize the fact that some curriculum development work may be necessary over the summer or during vacation periods. Proposals for curriculum development work for those vacation or summer periods may be submitted to the Superintendent through the building principal. With the approval of the project by the Superintendent, a maximum number of compensated hours will be authorized for its completion. Curriculum development work that has been approved by the Superintendent and occurs during the summer or during school vacation periods will be compensated per Article XXVIII.

D. All members will have the day before Thanksgiving, the day before the winter Holiday break and the last student day of school as early release days.

### ARTICLE X EMPLOYMENT YEAR

A. The employment year of teachers shall be one hundred eighty-five (185) days and shall start not earlier than August 25 and terminate not later than June 30. The one hundred eighty-five (185) days shall consist of one (1) day before the start of the students' school year, and two (2) non-contact days to be used for professional development which may also be scheduled before the staff of the student's school year. Team leaders, high school department heads and other personnel shall continue to work additional days as provided in this Agreement.

If in the future the Board increases the number of school days for students or the teacher work year beyond that in effect during 2005-2006, the Board shall negotiate over the impact. if any, of such change. Such negotiations will be subject to the provisions of Sec. 10-153f of the Connecticut General Statutes concerning "midstream" negotiations and will be subject to mediation and arbitration if not amicably resolved.

### ARTICLE XI PROTECTION OF TEACHERS

- A. Teachers shall report immediately in writing to the principal and to the Central Office all cases of assault suffered by them in connection with their employment.
- B. Teachers shall be indemnified for actions taken within the scope of their employment in accordance with the provisions of C.G.S. §10-235 and §10-236a.
- C. Any complaint made against a teacher which may adversely affect that teacher by any parent, student, or other person shall be called to the attention of the teacher. In no case shall any anonymous and/or unverified complaint be placed in any teacher's file.
- D. No teacher shall be disciplined, reprimanded, reduced in compensation, denied an increment or suspended without pay without just cause. The provisions of Connecticut General Statute 10-151 set forth the exclusive procedure for termination or non-renewal of employment contracts.

### ARTICLE XII LEAVES OF ABSENCE

The provisions of this article shall be implemented in accordance with the provisions of the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA).

#### A. Sick Leave

1. Teachers shall be entitled to sick leave, up to fifteen (15) days per year, with full pay for personal sickness, personal injury, or sickness in the immediate family or household.

Unused sick leave shall be accumulated from year to year, up to a maximum of one hundred eighty (180) days, so long as the teacher is continuously in the service of the Board. Up to 60 days of a teacher's accumulated sick leave may be used to care for an immediate family member who has a serious health condition and/or to care for a newborn, as those terms are defined in the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act. This provision shall supersede any past practice regarding use of accumulated sick leave for family members.

- 2. In the event of absence of a teacher for illness in excess of five (5) consecutive working days or with prior written warning of suspected sick leave abuse, the Board may require a doctor's certificate.
- 3. The Board may, at its discretion in cases of exceptional hardship, extend sick leave.

### B. Absence Due to Assault or Accident

Whenever a teacher is absent from school as a result of personal injury by accident or assault arising out of and in the course of their employment, they shall be paid their full salary (less the amount of any Workers' Compensation award made for temporary disability due to said injury) and receive all fringe benefits for the period of such absence, and no part of such absence shall be charged to their annual or accumulated sick leave.

#### C. <u>Pregnancy and Childbirth Leave</u>

- 1. Disabilities caused or contributed to by pregnancy, or related condition and recovery there from shall be treated as temporary disabilities for all job-related purposes. (The term "temporary disability" shall be interpreted as being within the meaning of the term "sick" as used in Section 46A-60 of the Connecticut General Statutes.)
- 2. Accumulated sick leave shall be available for use during periods of such disability.
- 3. Unpaid disability leave beyond any accumulated sick leave shall be available, only for such reasonable further period of time as an employee is determined by an employee's physician or a physician selected by the Board to be disabled from performing the duties of the employee's job because of pregnancy or conditions attendant thereto.
- 4. Policies involving commencement and duration of leave, the availability of extensions, the accrual of seniority and other benefits and privileges, protection under health or temporary disability plans, and payment of sick leave shall be

applied to disability due to pregnancy and childbirth on the same terms and conditions as they are applied to other temporary disabilities.

#### D. <u>Childrearing Leave</u>

1. Any certified professional employee covered by this contract shall be entitled, upon written request to the Superintendent of Schools, to an extended leave for purposes of childrearing, apart from any period of childbirth disability leave. In the event of an adoption the teacher shall be entitled to receive up to three (3) weeks of leave with pay charged to the teacher's accumulated sick leave if sick leave is available or without pay if sick leave time is not available. Such employee shall be entitled to such leave for the remainder of any school year, in which the child is born, adopted, or fostered, and if the birth occurs after June 1, for the full following school year, if requested.

### 2. Childrearing leave shall be subject to the following provisions:

- a. Employee requesting leave shall submit not less than thirty (30) days' written notice of the anticipated date of ending performance of duties unless, in the case of adoption or premature delivery, sufficient notification was not given the employee. In case of prospective adoption, the employee shall give reasonable notice of intent to adopt and of the general time of anticipated adoption.
- b. All insurance and other employee fringe benefits, including payments to the State Teachers' Retirement System, shall continue in effect, upon payment by the teacher of any premiums or membership costs. This provision shall involve no additional expense to the Board and shall be conditional upon approval of the insurance companies and the State Teachers' Retirement Board.

#### E. General Leave

Certain circumstances may warrant granting special leave, with or without pay, to professional staff members. Such leave shall be at the discretion of the Board after consideration of the Superintendent's recommendation. All conditions of the leave, both during and upon return to the school system, shall be detailed in writing and mutually agreed upon by the Board and the leave recipient.

### F. <u>Teacher Education and Mentoring Program</u>

For each teacher in the Teacher Education and Mentoring Program during module completion. a total of two (2) days per year release time shall be provided at the teacher's request.

#### G. Returns from Leave

Every effort will be made to return the employee as nearly as possible to the position which said employee held when the employee left. The teacher's year(s) of service in the district, contract status, and accumulated sick leave will be the same when the teacher returns to the position as it was when they began unpaid leave. However, when an employee works a minimum of 93 school days (including paid leave) in the school year that the leave began and returns to work in a different school year, upon return to work, they shall receive credit for the year of service they went on leave.

# ARTICLE XIII PERSONAL DAYS

- A. All teachers shall be allowed the following personal days with full pay subject to approval of the Superintendent or their designee:
  - 1. Two (2) days per year to conduct important personal business which cannot reasonably and conveniently be scheduled outside the workday. Important personal business does not include activities which are primarily recreational or for personal compensation. No more than fifteen (15) teachers may take such personal days on any day.
    - a. Unusual circumstances may be considered on their merits by the Superintendent of Schools for more than two (2) days.
  - 2. Consideration will be given by the Board each year for additional major religious holidays (not to exceed three (3) per year).
  - 3. Days at the discretion of the Superintendent for attendance at professional or institutes or for visits to other schools. The Board will reimburse the teacher a preapproved amount for mileage, meals, accommodations and registration upon submission of receipts.
  - 4. Up to five (5) consecutive days shall be allowed where necessary for absence without loss of pay in case of death in teacher's immediate family or spouse's immediate family (parent, brother, sister, husband, wife, child, grandchild or grandparents).
- B. Application for personal days with the provisions above shall be made to the immediate supervisor at least forty-eight (48) hours before taking such personal days (except in the case of emergencies). The teacher shall not be required to state in advance any reasons when applying for personal day(s) under the provisions of Article XIII, section A.l. other than that, the day is for the purpose of conducting important personal business which cannot reasonably and conveniently be scheduled outside the workday and that the day is not being used to engage in an activity that is primarily recreational or for personal compensation.
- C. A personal day shall not be granted for the sole purpose of extending a vacation. For leaves of absences other than those covered by any portion of this Agreement, the rate of deduction shall be based on the normal teacher work year.

# ARTICLE XIV TEACHERS' CONTRACT

A. The Board will maintain a copy of the current Teachers- Contract on the District website.

### ARTICLE XV DEGREE DEFINITIONS

The salary schedules listed in the Appendices of this Agreement shall be interpreted and applied in accordance with the following definitions:

Bachelor

A baccalaureate degree earned at an accredited college or university.

Master's or Bachelor and 30 hours

Any teacher who receives thirty (30) graduate credits beyond the bachelor's degree or the master's degree during the school year is eligible for a new salary beginning the September following the acquisition of the thirty (30) credits. The burden of proof is upon the teacher, who must present an official transcript of the credits to the Board of Education through the Superintendent of Schools on or before September in order to be eligible for the increased salary.

Any teacher who plans to obtain thirty (30) graduate credits beyond the bachelor's or master's degree must obtain prior approval of the Superintendent for the planned program of individual courses to be taken. Additional salary contingent on successful completion of approved program. or amended program approved by Superintendent. Credit hours accumulated prior to date of hire shall receive credit therefore at the discretion of the Superintendent.

Master's plus 30

A Master's Degree plus thirty (30) additional credits in a graduate program approved by the Superintendent of Schools and by accredited colleges and universities.

Doctorate

A doctoral degree in a doctorate program approved by the Superintendent of Schools and earned at an accredited college or university.

Any teacher who intends to qualify for movement to another column of the salary schedule effective the following school year must notify the Superintendent of Schools in writing prior to December 1 of the preceding school year. This is for the purpose of permitting the Board to budget for changes in degree status. The Superintendent's office agrees to distribute a written reminder notice to staff prior to the December 1st deadline.

### ARTICLE XVI GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. A "grievance" is defined as a dispute involving the interpretation or application of a specific section of this Agreement. The term "aggrieved member" as used in this grievance procedure, shall mean any teacher in Regional School District No. 17 Public Schools. as well as the Association in the event that the Association files a grievance.
- B. To invoke the grievance procedure set forth hereafter, a written grievance must be submitted within thirty (30) school days after occurrence of the event giving rise to it. Forms appended to this contract shall be used for the written grievance.

### C. 1. <u>Level One - Principal or Immediate Superior</u>

Within fifteen (15) school days of the occurrence of the event giving rise to it, a member of the bargaining unit with a grievance shall first informally discuss it with their immediate superior or principal, either directly or through the Association with the objective of resolving the matter.

If the matter is not resolved informally, the grievant may file the grievance in writing with the principal within 30 school days of the occurrence as described in B above. Within ten (10) school days of the filing, the principal or immediate supervisor shall deliver a written response to the grievance to the aggrieved member.

### 1. <u>Level Two - Superintendent of Schools</u>

- a. In the event that such aggrieved member of the unit is not satisfied with the disposition of their grievance at Level One, or in the event that no decision has been rendered within ten (10) school days after filing of the grievance, they may file a written grievance either directly with the Superintendent or through the President of the Association or their designee. This must be done within ten (10) school days after the decision at Level One is rendered or due, whichever is sooner.
- b. Within ten (10) school days after receipt of the written grievance by the Superintendent, the Superintendent or their representative shall meet with the aggrieved member of the unit and the President of the Association or their designee.
- c. If a member of the unit or the President of the Association does not file the written grievance to the Superintendent or their representative within thirty (30) school days after the member of the unit knew or should have known of the act or condition on which the grievance is based or within ten (10) days of receipt of the decision at level one (whichever is sooner), then the grievance shall be deemed waived.

#### 2. <u>Level Three - Board of Education</u>

In the event that the aggrieved member of the unit is not satisfied with the disposition of their grievance at Level Two, or in the event no decision has been

rendered within ten (10) school days after they had first met with the Superintendent, they may file the written grievance with the Board, indicating such dissatisfaction, either directly or through the President of the Association within five (5) school days after a decision by the Superintendent, or fifteen (15) school days after they had first met with the Superintendent, whichever is sooner. Within fifteen (15) school days after receiving the written grievance, the Board or a committee of the Board shall meet with the aggrieved member of the unit and the President of the Association or their designee for the purpose of resolving the grievance. However, the ultimate decision on the Level Three grievance shall be rendered by the Board within fifteen (15) days after the meeting. A written decision will be delivered to the party filing the grievance within five (5) school days after the Board meeting.

#### 3. Level Four - Impartial Arbitration

- a. If the grievance is not settled, it may be submitted at the request of the Association only, to arbitration. The arbitrator shall be selected from a list submitted by the American Arbitration Association and the arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with their rules and regulations. The Association's request for arbitration shall be in writing and must be filed with the American Arbitration Association no later than ten (10) school days after receipt of the written answer of the Board under Level Three above.
- b. The arbitrator shall hear and decide only one (l) grievance at a time. The award shall be final, and binding as provided by law. The arbitrator shall be bound by and must comply with all the terms of this Agreement and shall have no power to add to, subtract from, or in any way modify the provisions of this Agreement. The cost of arbitration shall be borne equally by both parties.
- D. The time limits specified herein may be extended by mutual agreement.
- E. In the event a grievance is filed on or after June 1 the time limits set forth herein may be reduced by mutual agreement between the administration and the party that filed the grievance so that the grievance procedure may be exhausted prior to the end of the school term or as soon thereafter as practicable.
- F. No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by the Board or by any member of the administration against anyone by reason of participation in the grievance procedure or support of any participant therein.

### ARTICLE XVII DURATION AND RENEWAL

A. The parties agree that this Agreement constitutes the full and complete agreement between them.

- B. No individual teacher in the bargaining unit or representative, agent or employee of the Board may enter into any separate agreement or understanding which will be inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. Any such separate inconsistent agreement will not be binding upon the parties hereto. unless expressly adopted in writing and mutually agreed upon between the Board and the Association.
- C. This Agreement may be altered or modified only by mutual written agreement of the parties hereto.
- D. For a three (3) year period effective July 1, 2024, this Agreement shall be binding upon the Board of Education and the Association and shall continue in full force and effect through June 30, 2027, when it shall expire.
- E. Negotiations upon proposed changes in the terms of this Agreement shall comply in accordance with Section 10-153 of the Connecticut General Statutes.

# ARTICLE XVIII PAYMENT FOR UNUSED SICK LEAVE

- A. 1. For employees hired on or before June 30, 1991, fifty percent (50%) of unused sick leave accumulated at the year of retirement of a teacher or upon death shall be paid on a per diem basis as determined in the year of retirement.
  - 1. For employees hired on or after July 1, 1991, twenty-five percent (25%) of unused sick leave accumulated at the year of retirement of a teacher or upon death shall be paid on a per diem basis as determined in the year of retirement.
  - 1. Employees hired on or after July 1, 1997, shall not be eligible for payment for unused accumulated sick leave.
- B. Teachers intending to retire must notify the Superintendent of Schools in writing of their intention by January 1 of their last school year of teaching. Failure to notify the Superintendent by the aforementioned date shall move the payment for unused sick leave as specified in Section D below.
- C. Upon death of a teacher, payment will be made to the beneficiary as indicated on the regular life insurance policy. Such payment will be made in the first month of the next fiscal year following the death.
- D. 1. The Board shall implement and maintain a pre-tax Special Pay Retirement Plan in accordance with state and federal law from which the employee may use this severance benefit to pay for health insurance benefits after retirement. Such Plan shall consist of a post-retirement medical expense trust account and an IRC 403(b) in which the severance benefits shall be distributed as determined by the Board.
  - 1. For an employee who retires during or at the close of a given school year and who notifies the Superintendent before January 1 of that school year of the employee's

intention to retire, fifty percent (50%) of the employee's unused sick leave benefit as determined in Section A of this Article shall be paid on or before July 31 of the school year immediately after their last school year of teaching to a post-retirement medical expense account or to an IRC 403(b) account as determined by the Board based on uniformly applied non-arbitrary standards. The remaining fifty percent (50%) of the employee's unused sick leave benefit shall be paid on or before January 31 of the school year immediately after their last school year of teaching to a post-retirement medical expense account or to an IRC 403(b) account as previously determined by the Board based on uniformly applied non-arbitrary standards.

For an employee who retires during or at the close of a given school year and who notifies the Superintendent on or after January 1 of that school year of the employee's intention to retire, fifty percent (50%) of the employee's unused sick leave benefit as determined in Section A of this Article shall be paid on or before July 31 of the calendar year that is one year and seven months after January 1 of the last school year of teaching to a post-retirement medical expense account or to an IRC 403(b) account as determined by the Board based on uniformly applied non-arbitrary' standards. The remaining fifty percent (50%) of the employee's unused sick leave benefit shall be paid on or before January 31 of the calendar year that is two years and one month after January 1 of the last school year of teaching to a post-retirement medical expense account or to an IRC 403(b) account as previously determined by the Board based on uniformly applied non-arbitrary standards.

# ARTICLE XIX RETIRED TEACHER BENEFITS

- A. Retiring members of the teaching profession may have the option of participating in the medical plans offered through the Regional District No. 17 to current teachers, if the retiring member is not participating in Medicare Part A and B, with the retired teacher paying their own way directly to the Regional School District No. 17 Board of Education.
- B. A teacher who is retired from Regional School District No. 17 and did not choose to continue medical insurance in effect or a retired teacher who chose such insurance but subsequently allowed it to lapse, may not resume insurance coverage through the District's Plan if the teacher is eligible for Medicare.

# ARTICLE XX EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

- A. Those teachers sponsoring extra-curricular activities will be compensated, according to the rate indicated, at the conclusion of the activity or at the end of the season or year. There is no obligation on the part of the Board to appoint sponsors merely because the activity is listed and a rate set.
- B. All extra-curricular paid activity assignments will be made annually by the Superintendent in consultation with the principal. Such assignments will be made

wherever possible by June 1 the year preceding the activity. The principal and their agent will evaluate the performance of the sponsors each year and a report will be made prior to the time the annual assignment is to be made again. It is agreed that all such assignments are for a period of one (1) year.

C. Initial placement on the schedule will be on Step #1, save where an exception is agreed upon by the HKEA and the Superintendent in consultation with the principal. Extracurricular activity sponsorships will be assigned to qualitied people. If there are several people who are equally qualified for a particular assignment, the candidate higher on the following priority scale will be given the assignment:

#### **Priority Scale**

- 1. Teacher in Haddam-Killingworth schools
- 2. Teacher in the towns of Haddam and Killingworth
- 3. Resident of the towns of Haddam or Killingworth
- 4. Resident of Connecticut

It is agreed in principle that extra-curricular activities for which compensation is provided should be shared by as many faculty members as possible. Qualifications, however, will be the most important factor in making assignments. A person who has already served in one compensated activity may be named to a second if they are the best qualified for the second activity.

### Categories:

- 1. Category A High School Winter Varsity Sports and Football
- 5. Category B High School Fall and Spring Varsity Sports
- 6. Category C Middle School Sports
- 7. Category D High School Clubs (per quarter)
- 8. Category E Middle, Intermediate or Elementary Clubs (per trimester)
- 9. Category F Individual Exceptions

#### D. EXTRA-CURRICULAR STIPEND SCHEDULES

The salary schedule for all extra-curricular paid activity assignments shall increase by 2.0% for each of these fiscal years 2024-25, 2025-26, and 2026-27.

When there is an assistant, junior varsity, or freshman coach for an athletic category, said assistant, junior varsity, or freshman coach shall receive a stipend equal to 70% of the athletic category, based upon the experience of assistant, junior varsity or freshman coach.

- E. Steps for Category A, B & C only:
  - 1. Experience Steps for Coaches:
    - a. 1 Zero (0) previous years' experience as a school coach in that sport

- b. 2 One (1) previous years' experience as a school coach in that sport
- c. 3 Two (2) or more years' experience as a school coach in that sport
- 2. Any new hire that is placed on a step other than those designated above requires the approval of the Superintendent and the Association.

### F. Work Requirements

- 1. Category D: High School Clubs (Stipend/Quarter)- Clubs will meet on average once per week and serve a minimum of 10 students
- Category E: Middle School / Intermediate/ Elementary Clubs (Stipend/Trimester)
   Clubs will meet on average once per week and serve a minimum of 10 students
- 3. Category F: High School or Middle School clubs that have an exceptional commitment or workload level, (i.e.-yearbook, Class Advisors, Student Council). No new clubs or activities can be added to this category without prior negotiation with the Association over the amount of the stipend.

Should the number of assistant coaches change from the 2014/2015 school year the Board and Association will bargain the impact, if any, of the increase in workload under 10-153f(e) of the Teachers Negotiations Act.

- G. Supervision of student activities that fall outside the parameters of a club or sport, as described above, will be compensated at an hourly rate. The number of hours will reflect contact time with students and appropriate preparation and follow up time as approved by the building administrator.
- H. The salary for teachers participating in voluntary student activities, pre-approved by administration, shall be \$22.81 per hour in 2024-25, \$23.27 per hour in 2025-26, and \$23.74 per hour in 2026-27.
- I. High School Baseball and High School Softball coaches employed in the following school years shall be compensated in Category A as follows: 2% for each of 2024-25, 2025-26, and 2026-27 each year of the contract. Any High School Baseball and High School Softball coaches hired after June 30, 2015 shall be paid in accordance with Category B below.
- J. The Middle School Activities Coordinator shall receive a stipend of \$6,090 for 2024-25, \$6,212 for 2025-26, and \$6,336 for 2026-27. They shall be relieved of normal and nonacademic duty assignments including the duty period.
- K. The Intermediate School Activities Coordinator shall receive a stipend of \$2,600 for 2024-25, \$2,652 for 2025-26, and \$2,705 for 2026-27. There is no duty relief.

#### 2024-25

Category	1	2	3	
A	\$6,041	\$6,612	\$6,839	
В	\$5,357	\$5,927	\$6,270	
C	\$3,420	\$3,648	\$3,932	
D	\$798			
E	\$569			
	HS – Musical Dir	ector	\$5,699	
	HS – Drama Dire	ctor	\$5,699	
	HS – Musical Mu	sic Director	\$4,559	
	HS - Musical Che	oreographer	\$3,989	
	HS –Musical Pit I	Director	\$2,281	
İ	HS – Yearbook		\$5,130	
}	HS – High School	Bow1	\$4,559	
	HS – Math Leagu	HS – Math League		
	HS – Student Cou	\$4,559		
	HS/MS – Robotics Team (2)		\$3,989	
į	HS – Class Advise	ors (Senior & Junior)	\$3,761	
	HS – Class Advis Freshman)	ors (Sophomore &	\$3,192	
	IS – Musical Direc	etor	\$4,559	
	IS – Musical Coor	dinator	\$3,989	
	MS – Musical Dire	ector	\$4,559	
<u> </u>	MS – Musical Coo	ordinator	\$3,989	
	MS - Student Cou	\$3,420		
	MS - Yearbook		\$3,420	
	MS – Math Counts	}	\$2,849	
	MS – Audio Visua	MS – Audio Visual		

<u>2025-26</u>					
Category	1	2	3		
A	\$6,162	\$6,744	\$6,976		
В	\$5,464	\$6,046	\$6,395		
C	\$3,488	\$3,721	\$4,011		
D	\$814				
E	\$580				
	HS – Musica	l Director	\$5,813		
HS – Drama Director		\$5,813			
HS – Musical Music Director		\$4,650			

HS – Musical Choreographer	\$4,069
HS –Musical Pit Director	\$2,327
HS – Yearbook	\$5,233
HS – High School Bowl	\$4,650
HS – Math League	\$4,650
HS – Student Council	\$4,650
HS/MS – Robotics Team (2)	\$4,069
HS – Class Advisors (Senior & Junior)	\$3,836
HS – Class Advisors (Sophomore & Freshman)	\$3,256
IS – Musical Director	\$4,650
IS – Musical Music Coordinator	\$4,069
MS – Musical Director	\$4,650
MS – Musical Coordinator	\$4,069
MS – Student Council	\$3,488
MS – Yearbook	\$3,488
MS – Math Counts	\$2,906
MS – Audio Visual	\$3,488
	-

		<u>2026-27</u>	
Category	1	2	. 3
A	\$6,285	\$6,879	\$7,116
В	\$5,573	\$6,167	\$6,523
C	\$3,558	\$3,795	\$4,091
D	\$830		
Е	\$592		
	HS – Musical D	irector	\$5,929
	HS – Drama Dir	ector	\$5,929
	HS – Musical M	usic Director	\$4,743
	HS – Musical Cl	horeographer	\$4,150
	HS –Musical Pit	Director	\$2,374
	HS – Yearbook		\$5,338
	HS – High School	ol Bowl	\$4,743
	HS – Math Leag	ue	\$4,743
ļ	HS – Student Co	\$4,743	
j	HS/MS – Roboti	\$4,150	
	HS – Class Advi	sors (Senior & Junior)	\$3,913
	HS – Class Advis	\$3,321	

Freshman)	
IS Musical Director	\$4,743
IS – Musical Music Coordinator	\$4,150
MS – Musical Director	\$4,743
MS – Musical Coordinator	\$4,150
MS – Student Council	\$3,558
MS – Yearbook	\$3,558
MS – Math Counts	\$2,964
MS – Audio Visual	\$3,558

### ARTICLE XXI TEACHER PREPARATION PERIOD

- A. Except in cases of emergency, unavailability of substitutes or other circumstances which are not reasonably foreseeable, full-time high school and middle school classroom teachers shall have the equivalent of five (5) preparation periods per five (5) day school week. Preparation periods shall be used exclusively for development of class presentation, curriculum development and/or related academic activities involving the teacher's assigned duties and responsibilities.
- B. The Board agrees to make every effort to obtain substitutes for absent teachers including specialists at all grades levels.
- C. All full-time certified employees on the K-3 level shall have a minimum of two hundred and ten (210) minutes per week, during a normal five (5) day work period (Monday through Friday). The preparation period shall be defined as non-teaching time to be used for development of class presentations, and/or related academic activities, and not fewer than four of the five preparation periods shall be for the purpose of teacher-directed planning. Preparation periods shall be in blocks of time consisting of no less than thirty (30) consecutive minutes per block.
- D. 1. When the Board determines it is necessary, they may seek volunteer teachers to teach an additional academic class in the schedule. The class will be in addition to the classes that a full-time teacher is assigned to meet the requirements of the current Contract. The teachers must be certified in the subject of the additional class or eligible in accordance with the CT State Department of Education certification flexibilities. Volunteers will be sought first from the department of the class(es) in question and then from the school at large.
  - 1. A teacher who volunteers to teach an additional class may not have a preparation period since that period will now be assigned to the additional class. The volunteer will be relieved from all non-academic duties for the duration of the extra assignment of the additional class.

1. A teacher who volunteers to teach an additional class will be compensated with an additional salary. That salary shall be equal to twenty percent (20%) of the per diem salary they receive as described in the Appendix of the Teacher's Contract. Since the teachers' work year is 185 days that amount shall be one nine hundred and twenty fifth (1/925) of the volunteer teachers' full year salary for each workday they are assigned the additional class.

## ARTICLE XXII SALARY PAYMENTS

- A. Paychecks shall be issued every two (2) weeks commencing with the first Thursday of the teacher employment year with an adjustment being made so that teachers are paid on the second Thursday of the employment year, if necessary, to align with the Board payroll.
- B. All teachers shall have their salaries deposited electronically.
- C. IRS 457 Plan

The Board will offer employees the ability to participate in the State of Connecticut 457 Plan With employees making voluntary contributions to such plan consistent with legal requirements, provided there shall be no cost to the Board of Education in the set-up, administration, and/or any other component or requirement related to the plan.

### ARTICLE XXIII HIGH SCHOOL TEACHING DAY

- A. The parties recognize the Board's unilateral right to alter the scheduling of the student day.
- B. If the Board exercises its rights under (A) above, the parties will bargain over any impact for which impact bargaining is required under C.G.S. § 10-153f.
- C. Except in cases of emergency, unavailability of substitutes or other circumstances which are not reasonably foreseeable, full-time high school classroom teachers shall be assigned the equivalent of one preparation period per day.

# ARTICLE XXIV REDUCTION IN STAFF AMONG CERTIFIED EMPLOYEES

#### General

A. It is recognized and agreed that the Board of Education has the sole responsibility to maintain good public schools for the children of the school district and to implement the educational interests of the state. It is further recognized and agreed that the Board of Education has the sole authority to establish the school district's educational program and its curriculum and, from time to time, to reduce the number of certified staff and to eliminate or reduce courses or programs. This Article deals with the method in which

staff reductions determined by the Board of Education to be necessary will be implemented and how staff members to be affected by a reduction in staff will be identified.

- B. When it becomes necessary to reduce the number of certified professional employees employed by the Board, the Board, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent, shall determine the number of professional staff positions to be eliminated. The Board shall then, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent, determine and identity the area(s), program(s) or department(s) in which the staff reductions shall be implemented. Such area(s), program(s) or department(s) shall correspond with one or more of the staff pools identified in Section C, below. Identification of staff member(s) to be affected by the reduction shall be made according to the following procedure:
  - 1. Retirements and resignations among the teaching staff will first be reviewed to determine if the staff is, by normal attrition, reduced by sufficient number to avoid further release of tenured teachers:
  - 2. If additional reduction is necessary, then non-tenured teachers employed by the Board will be terminated or non-renewed prior to the release of any tenured teachers as follows. Non-tenured teachers will be identified for layoff based on the recommendation of the Superintendent based on his/her judgment as best serves the district's interests.
    - a. Tenured teachers employed by the Board who occupy positions which are determined and identified as positions in which staff reductions are to be implemented shall be permitted to displace any non-tenured teacher in the employ of the Board provided that the tenured staff member involved is certified and qualitied to perform the teaching assignment of the affected non-tenured teacher. If such a position exists then the tenured teacher will not be terminated and instead the non-tenured teacher will be displaced by the certified and qualified tenured teacher and the non-tenured teacher shall be either nonrenewed or terminated pursuant to this provision:
    - b. For the purposes of this Article, a teacher shall be considered to have "tenure" if such teacher is a tenured teacher as defined under subsection 10-151 of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended.
- C. In the event that additional staff reductions are necessary and such reductions require the termination of tenured teachers employed by the Board, the following procedure shall apply. The remaining provisions of this Article shall apply only to teachers in the Board's employ who have attained tenure:
  - 1. All tenured teachers employed in the area(s), program(s) or department(s) in which the position(s) are to be eliminated shall be placed in and comprise a "staff pool(s)" from which further terminations shall stem. The staff pool into which the tenured teachers will be placed in each staff reduction proceeding is as follows:
    - a. elementary school classroom teachers (K-6) pool:

- b. math coaches and math intervention teachers (K-8) pool:
- c. secondary school teachers (7-12) shall be pooled by the following departments:
  - 1) mathematics department pool
  - 2) science department pool
  - 3) social studies department pool
  - 4) English department pool
  - 5)
- d. notwithstanding the above, teachers in the following areas will be pooled on a system wide (K-12) basis as follows:
  - 1) music pool
  - 2) art pool
  - 3) physical education and health pool
  - 4) speech and language pool
  - 5) special education pool
  - 6) guidance pool
  - 7) school psychologist pool
  - 8) library media specialist pool
  - 9) social worker pool
  - 10) world languages pool
  - 11) reading pool
  - 12) consumer science/life skills pool
  - 13) technology education pool
- e. teachers who have assignments which overlap between the above-listed pools will be placed in the pool in which the largest portion of their current teaching assignment occurs.
- 2. There shall be established a review committee whose membership shall consist of the Superintendent and two (2) administrators chosen by them. Where possible, the two (2) administrators shall not have any teachers under their supervision who are in the above-described "staff pool." Two (2) members of the Haddam-Killingworth Education Association shall be appointed by the President of the Association as observers in the review committee procedure. The review committee shall assign a point total to each tenured teacher in each pool under consideration for termination as follows:
  - a. one (l) point for each year of continuous unbroken contractual experience as a certified professional employee of the Regional District No. 17 Board of Education;
  - b. one (l) point for each degree earned or its equivalent on the salary schedule;

- c. one (I) point for each State Department of Education certification held as reflected by the certification material in each teacher's personnel file;
- d. one-half (1/2) point for each year of teaching experience outside of Region No. 17, but not to exceed three (3) points;
- e. one (1) to ten (10) points based on review of the teacher's classroom performance as indicated by written evaluation reports.
- 3. The identification of tenured teacher(s) within the pool to be terminated because of the reduction in staff shall be determined in accordance with the total number of points assigned. The teacher in the pool with the fewest points shall be terminated first and the teacher with the highest number of points shall be terminated last. If the point totals of two (2) or more teachers in a pool are equal. then the teacher with the lowest number of points from the review of the teacher's classroom performance shall be terminated first.
- 4. Tenured teachers selected for staff reduction shall be notified in writing by the Board or its Superintendent that the Board has voted to consider termination of the teacher's contract of employment. This notification, and any proceeding with regard to contract termination, will be in accordance with the provisions set forth in subsection 10-151 of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended, and shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration provisions set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.
- 5. If the contract of employment of a tenured teacher is terminated because of elimination of position, the name of that teacher shall be placed on a "reappointment list" and remain on said list for a period of two (2) years. If a position becomes open during such period, and the teacher on the re-appointment list is certified and qualified to hold that position, then the teacher will be notified in writing by registered mail, sent to their last mailing address at least thirty (30) days prior to the anticipated date of reappointment, where possible. Teachers shall be recalled in inverse order of layoff to positions for which they are certified and qualified. The teacher must accept or reject an appointment in writing within ten (10) calendar days from the date of receipt or of attempt to deliver the recall letter. If the teacher rejects the appointment offer or does not respond according to the above procedure within ten (10) calendar days, the name of the teacher will be removed from the recall list, and they shall forfeit all such recall rights.
- 6. A tenured teacher who has been laid off due to a reduction in staff may continue to participate in any group insurance program, provided they pay the full costs for the premium for such coverage and that the provisions of the appropriate group policy permit such continuation. No compensation or other benefits shall be available to a laid-off teacher, provided, however, that a laid-off teacher who is recalled shall be granted any sick leave entitlement they had accrued up to the point of layoff and for which they were not compensated.

- 7. In the event of recall, the teacher shall be placed on the salary schedule at the level they had attained at the time of termination.
- 8. Nothing herein shall be construed or interpreted to require the promotion of a teacher to a position of higher rank, authority or compensation. Any teacher not recalled prior to the expiration of recall rights set forth above shall have no remaining rights under this provision.
- 9. If a reduction in force occurs at the administrative level, that tenured "teacher" shall have equal bumping rights given to other tenured teachers and no criteria for determining layoff may be applied to a displaced administrator that disadvantages them solely because of their service as an administrator. Displaced members of the administration shall have bumping rights as prescribed by law.

### ARTICLE XXV PERSONNEL FILES

A. Teachers shall have the right, upon request, to review all materials in their personnel files originating after the date of original employment. A teacher who disagrees with the contents of documents in their personnel file may submit a written rebuttal regarding the document in question and the same shall be attached to the file copy of the material in question. Any transmittal outside the system of materials from a teacher's personnel file shall include any written rebuttal attached to the material. If the teacher is asked to sign material placed in their file, such signature shall be understood to indicate their awareness of the materials, but in no instance shall said signature be interpreted to mean agreement with the content of the material.

### ARTICLE XXVI DUTY FREE LUNCH PERIOD

A. All teachers shall have a daily uninterrupted duty-free lunch period of no less than thirty (30) minutes in accordance with Conn. Gen. Stat. § 10-156a.

### ARTICLE XXVII DUES DEDUCTION AND SERVICE FEE DEDUCTION

#### A. Members

All teachers who elect to join the Association shall sign and deliver to the Haddam Killingworth Education Association, if they have not already done so, a signed authorization for the payroll deduction of membership dues of the Haddam Killingworth Education Association for the Connecticut Education Association and National Education Association. A teacher must give notice of intent to resign from the Association to the Board of Education prior to July 31 in any year.

#### B. Subsequent Employment

Those teachers whose employment commences after the start of school year and who become members shall pay a prorated amount of dues.

### C. Resignations, Retirements, Leaves

If during the school year a teacher resigns, retires, receives a leave or has their employment terminated, the balance of the dues owed up to the final date of employment shall be deducted from those teachers' final paycheck.

#### D. Forwarding of Monies

The Board agrees to forward to the Haddam-Killingworth Education Association each month all monies deducted during that month for local dues and local service fee deduction. The Board further agrees to send each month all monies deducted during that month for CEA and NEA dues deduction to the Connecticut Education Association.

#### E. <u>Lists</u>

No later than the first paycheck in October of each school year the Board shall provide the Association with a list of all employees of the Board of Education in the bargaining unit and the positions held by said employees. The Board shall notify the Association monthly of any changes in said list.

#### F. Hold Harmless

The Association will indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Board, its members and all Board employees and agents from any and all claims, suits, demands and liability of any kind from any person by virtue of any and all action taken pursuant to this Article, including but not limited to attorneys' fees.

# ARTICLE XXVIII SALARIES FOR STAFF LEADERSHIP POSITIONS AND PROFESSIONAL WORK

Salaries for all staff leadership positions and professional work for each year of this Agreement shall increase 2.0% for each of 2024-25, 2025-26 and 2026-27.

- A. Elementary/Intermediate Lead Teachers shall receive a stipend of \$4,652 for 2024-25, \$4,745 for 2025-26, and \$4,840 for 2026-27. They shall work an additional two (2) days beyond the normal teachers' work year. They shall be relieved of normal non-academic duty assignments and may apply to the building principal for additional relief time during the school day to complete the tasks of this position. The building principal shall have sole discretion for the approval of such requests.
- B. Middle School Team Leaders shall receive a stipend of \$6,090 for 2024-25, \$6,212 for 2025-26, and \$6,336 for 2026-27. They shall work an additional two (2) days beyond the normal teachers' work year. They shall be relieved of normal non-academic duty assignments including the duty period.

- C. High School Department Heads shall receive a stipend of \$6,090 for 2024-25, \$6,212 for 2025-26, and \$6,336 for 2026-27. They shall work an additional two (2) days beyond the normal teachers' work year. They shall be relieved of normal non-academic duty assignments including the duty period.
- D. TEAM Mentor Teachers shall receive a stipend of \$611 for 2024-25, \$623 for 2025-26, and \$635 for 2026-27.
  - TEAM Paper Reviewers shall receive a stipend of \$50 per paper as approved by the Superintendent up to the number of papers submitted by Region 17 teachers.
- E. The Lead Teacher for Student Life shall work five (5) additional days beyond the teacher work year and shall be compensated with a stipend as follows: 2024-25 -\$6,090; 2025-26 \$6,212; 2026-27 \$6,336.

#### **Professional Work**

- F. Homebound Instruction stipends shall be compensated with an hourly rate as follows: \$37.76 for 2024-25, \$38.52 for 2025-26, and for \$39.29 for 2026-27.
- G. Curriculum Writing stipends shall be compensated with an hourly rate as follows: \$37.76 for 2024-25, \$38.52 for 2025-26, and for \$39.29 for 2026-27.
- H. Outside Professional Learning stipends shall be compensated with an hourly rate as follows: \$25.50 for 2024-25, \$26.01 for 2025-26, and for \$26.53 for 2026-27.
- I. Voluntary Summer Education Program teachers shall be compensated with an hourly rate as follows: \$37.76 for 2024-25, \$38.52 for 2025-26, and for \$39.29 for 2026-27.
- J. Speech and Language Pathologists shall be compensated at the rate derived by taking their salary divided by the number of days in the teacher work year divided further by the number of hours in the teacher workday.

# ARTICLE XXIX MIDDLE SCHOOL TEACHING DAY

- A. For as long as the Board of Education maintains the eight-period schedule at the middle school, teachers shall have scheduled contact time with students for no more than six periods per day. Contact time shall be either instructional time or non-instructional time.
- B. Instructional time shall be that contact time when the teacher or teachers lead, direct, or control student learning. Instructional time shall consist of but not be limited to the following: leading class discussions, supervising group work, administering assessments, supervising electronic learning, lecturing, and organizing classroom resources/materials with the students.
- C. Non-instructional Flex time shall be that contact time when the teacher or teachers are supporting students. Non-instructional time shall consist of but not be limited to the

- following: independent reading, extra help sessions, office hours, make-up work opportunities, study hall, recess, reward activities, assemblies, extended breaks between classes and student team meetings and facilitating Advisory lessons.
- D. Math, Science, Social Studies, and Language Arts team teachers shall devote a minimum of five sixths (5/6) of their contact time to instructional time and one sixth (1/6) to Flex. All other teachers shall devote all (6/6) of their contact time to instructional time.
- E. For as long as the Board of Education maintains the eight-period schedule at the middle school, teachers shall have one teacher preparation period per day and one assigned period per day. The assigned period for Middle school teachers shall be their required attendance at meetings, duties, or other assignments.
- F. The provisions of this Article are subject to negotiation should the Board exercise its right to change the length and/or scheduling of the student day.

### ARTICLE XXX INTERMEDIATE SCHOOL TEACHING DAY

- A. Each teacher shall have six (6) forty-two (42) minute preparation periods per six (6) day schedule rotation.
- B. Each Teacher shall be assigned one (1) forty-two (42) minute period per week for the purpose of an administrator assigned meeting, not to exceed 30 meetings in a school year.
- C. Each teacher shall be assigned one (1) twenty-five (25) mid-day duty period day which shall be used for duty, recess supervision, and/or administrator assigned meetings.
- D. Each teacher shall be assigned five (5) teaching periods comprising four (4) academic periods and one (1) personalized learning period.
- E. The provisions of this Article are subject to negotiation should the Board exercise its right to change the length and/or scheduling of the student day.

### ARTICLE XXXI SICK LEAVE BANK

- A. Purpose To provide members with additional leave when such members have exhausted sick leave due to their personal catastrophic illness or injury or combination thereof, and have provided competent medical certification of said catastrophic illness or injury or combination thereof.
- B. Process for activating the sick leave bank A member fitting the criteria set forth above may request that the Superintendent/Association activate the sick leave bank.
- C. The bank shall be administered by the Superintendent or their designee and an Association representative.

- D. Upon receipt of a request from a member to activate the sick leave bank, the Superintendent and the designated Association representative shall use the following criteria to determine the eligibility of a member to receive donations and to determine the number of days to be donated:
  - 1. A teacher must have a catastrophic illness or injury or combination thereof and must provide timely and competent medical certification of the catastrophic illness or injury or combination thereof.
  - 2. A teacher must have exhausted all accumulated sick leave.
  - 3. A teacher shall not be entitled to any other paid leave, remuneration from disability payments, workers' compensation, and/or other such benefits.
- E. If the Superintendent and the Association representative have agreed to activate the sick leave bank, donations will be accepted by the Board on a first come, first serve basis until the number of days donated to the eligible member totals sixty (60) days. Teachers who donate paid days to the eligible member shall have the days deducted from their total accumulated sick leave. Once donated, the days shall no longer be available to the teacher who donated them. Donations shall be voluntary. Once donated, the donated days do not revert to the donating teacher. Teachers may not donate if such donation reduces their available sick days to fewer than 15 days.
- F. Once donations have been accepted in compliance with Section C above, the Superintendent and the Association representative may issue a grant of days from the Sick Leave Bank of no more than sixty (60) days to any individual teacher. In the event of disagreement between the Superintendent and the Association representative regarding eligibility or the number of days to be granted, there shall be no grant of sick leave days from the bank.
- G. The aggregate number of days that may be donated in any school year shall be a maximum of one hundred eighty (180) days.
- H. The decisions of the Superintendent and the Association representative shall be final and binding and not be subject to the grievance procedure or arbitration.
- I. The Superintendent shall notify the Board if the sick leave bank has been activated. including information regarding the number of days that has been allocated from the bank.

# ARTICLE XXXII TUITION REIMBURSEMENT

A. The Board shall budget \$20,000 per year for the purpose of reimbursing teachers toward the cost of tuition for course work.

- B. Teachers shall be eligible for reimbursement in the amount of up to \$1,000.00 per course. However, if requests for reimbursement exceed the annual budget, the amount distributed shall be divided equally among all teachers who have requested reimbursement.
- C. Each course must be approved in advance by the Superintendent to be eligible for reimbursement.
- D. Reimbursement for courses taken in a given fiscal year shall be paid to teachers by June 30 of that same fiscal year.
- E. Receipt of course reimbursement shall occur after course completion and requires attainment of a grade of B-minus or better.

# ARTICLE XXXIII LONGEVITY

All teachers hired prior to July I, 2015 will be paid a longevity stipend according to the following schedule:

- 1. As of September I, 2011: all teachers on step 11 of the salary schedule and who have 10-14 total completed years of experience in R-17 \$700.
- 2. As of September 1, 2011: all teachers on step 11 of the salary schedule and who have 15-19 total completed years of experience in R-17 \$875.
- 3. As of September I, 2011: all teachers on step 11 of the salary schedule and who have 20 or more total completed years of experience in R-17 \$1,000.

Part time teachers will receive pro-rated amounts. Longevity payments shall be included in regular paychecks.

Board of Education of Regional School District No. 17	Haddam-Killingworth Education Association
By: Suzanne Sack, Chairperson	By: Lo Ca Craffield Robin Duffield, President
By: Kattle Indi Secretary	By: Wandy C Adames   Representative
Date: 3.5.24	Date: 2/23/24

**APPENDIX A-1** 

#### **SALARY SCHEDULE 2024-25**

STEP	Completed Years of Exp. On 9/1/24	ВА	BA+30	MA	MA+30
4					
2	0-1	52,580	54,001	54,552	57,465
3	2	54,984	56,909	57,522	60,612
4	3-4	58,177	60,278	60,959	64,235
5	5-7	60,669	63,750	64,501	67,976
6	8-10	63,593	67,329	68,159	71,843
7	11-14	66,824	71,282	72,195	76,151
8	15-16	71,053	76,866	77,851	82,170
9	17	75,282	82,450	83,507	88,189
10	18-20	79,511	88,034	89,163	94,208
11	21+	83,738	93,617	94,819	100,225

For 2024-25 employees not already at the top step (Step 11) shall advance one full step. Teachers identified on the spreadsheet previously provided will move an additional step midyear in 2024-25.

#### Notes:

- 1. Individuals who receive a Ph.D. from an accredited college or university shall receive an additional one thousand dollars (\$1,000) annual salary stipend.
- 4. See Article XII, Section G., for information about returning from a leave.

**APPENDIX A-2** 

#### **SALARY SCHEDULE 2025-26**

STEP	Completed Years of Exp. On 9/1/25	BA	BA+30	MA	MA+30
1	·				-
2	0	52,580	54,001	54,552	57,465
3	1-2	54,984	56,909	57,522	60,612
4	3	58,177	60,278	60,959	64,235
5	4-5	60,669	63,750	64,501	67,976
6	6-8	63,593	67,329	68,159	71,843
7	9-11	66,824	71,282	72,195	76,151
8	12-15	71,471	77,334	78,325	82,671
9	16-17	76,118	83,386	84,455	89,191
10	18	80,765	89,438	90,585	95,711
11	19+	85,413	95,489	96,715	102,230

For 2025-26 employees not already at the top step (Step 11) shall advance one full step.

#### Notes:

- 1. Individuals who receive a Ph.D. from an accredited college or university shall receive an additional one thousand dollars (\$1,000) annual salary stipend.
- 5. See Article XII, Section G., for information about returning from a leave.

APPENDIX A-3

### **SALARY SCHEDULE 2026-27**

STEP	Completed Years of Exp. On 9/1/26	ВА	BA+30	MA	MA+30
4	1000				<del>                                     </del>
2	0	52,580	54,001	54,552	57,465
3	1	54,984	56,909	57,522	60,612
4	2-3	58,177	60,278	60,959	64,235
5	4	60,669	63,750	64,501	67,976
6	5-6	63,593	67,329	68,159	71,843
7	7-9	66,824	71,282	72,195	76,151
8	10-12	71,898	77,811	78,809	83,182
9	13-16	76,972	84,340	85,423	90,213
10	17-18	82,046	90,869	92,037	97,244
11	19+	87,121	97,399	98,649	104,275

For 2025-26 employees not already at the top step (Step 11) shall advance one full step.

#### Notes:

- 1. Individuals who receive a Ph.D. from an accredited college or university shall receive an additional one thousand dollars (\$1,000) annual salary stipend.
- 6. See Article XII, Section G., for information about returning from a leave.

### APPENDIX B

### INSURANCE

- A. Life insurance coverage will be fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) (AD & D).
- B. Teachers and their eligible dependents with an FTE of .80 or better, and part time teachers hired before June 30, 2015, may enroll in the following plan.
  - 1. The Board shall provide health insurance during the term of this Agreement through the Eastern CT Health and Medical Cooperative (ECHMC) Plan subject to all the terms and conditions of said plan as they may be amended from time to time. A summary of the current version of the plan is attached. Employees shall contribute towards the cost of said plan as follows:

2024-25	24.0%
2025-26	24.5%
2026-27	25.0%

- 2. Dental Coverage Anthem Dental PPO (or its successor) or its equivalent.
- 3. Vision Coverage Anthem Vision or its equivalent.
- C. The plan year will be from July 1 to June 30 the following year.
- D. The indicated insurance carriers can be changed after separate written approval by the Board of Education and notification to the Haddam-Killingworth Education Association provided that the replacement carrier(s) provide(s) coverage equal to or better on an overall basis. The Board shall provide at least thirty (30) days advance notification to the Haddam Killingworth Education Association of change of carrier(s). If the Haddam-Killingworth Education Association disagrees that the replacement carrier(s) provide(s) coverage comparable to or better than the existing coverage in benefits and function. such disagreement must be made the subject of a grievance filed directly with the Superintendent at level II of the grievance procedure under Article XVI of this agreement within forty (40) days of the above advance notification. Any disagreement as to whether the replacement carrier(s) provide(s) coverage comparable to or better than the existing coverage in benefits and function may be appealed to arbitration under the provisions of such article. If a grievance is filed, the change will not be implemented until the grievance has been resolved or arbitrated.
- E. Teachers who submit their resignation on or before June 30 of a school year shall receive health insurance benefits under the plan described in the CBA between HKEA and RSD 17 BOE for the months of July and August immediately following the resignation. Such teacher will pay the premium cost share described in the CBA for the contract year beginning July 1 following the resignation plus the 2% administrative permitted for the COBRA process. Teachers will access this through the COBRA process.

Teachers who submit resignations after June 30 and before the start of the school shall receive health insurance benefits for the months of July and August either as an active employee and/or COBRA as appropriate. Such teacher will pay the premium cost share described in the C BA for the contract year beginning July 1 following resignation plus the 2% administrative fee permitted for the COBRA process.

If the teacher elects to remain on COBRA after August 31 the teacher will assume 100% of the premium and COBRA fees for the remaining COBRA period.

Anthem® Blue Cross and Blue Shield

Your Plan: RSD # 17 (Non Med Wrap): Anthem Century Preferred PPO PS CSV

Your Network: Century Preferred

angganggen inggan		्रात्तिक्षाः (१९७४) व्यवस्थान् । १९८८ म्	
Overall Deductible		\$0 person / \$0 family	\$300 person / \$900 family
Out-of-Pocket Limit	\$2,000 person / \$4,000 family	\$2,300 person / \$4,900 family	
The family deductible and out-of-pocket maximum are e to both the individual deductible and individual out-of-po apply to both the family deductible and family out-of-poc deductible and individual out-of-pocket maximum.	cket maximum; in a	addition. amounts for al	covered family members
Preventive Care / Screening / Immunization	THE COLUMN TWO COLUMNS TO THE COLUMN TWO COLUMNS TO THE COLUMNS THE COLUMNS TO THE COLUMNS	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Doctor Home and Office Services			
Primary Care Visit		No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Specialist Care Visit		\$15 copay	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Routine Prenatal Care		No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Routine Postnatal Care		No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Other Practitioner Visits:			
Retail Health Clinic		\$15 copay	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
On-line Visit Includes Mental Health and Substance Abuse Live Health Online is the preferred telehealth solution.		\$5 copay	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
www.livehealthonline.com). Manipulation Therapy Coverage is limited to 50 visits per benefit period.	:	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met

Acupuncture (20 visits per cal year)	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Other Services in an Office:		The state of the s
Allergy Testing	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Chemo/Radiation Therapy	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Dialysis/Hemodialysis	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Prescription Drugs - Dispensed in the office	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Diagnostic Services Lab:		
Office	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Freestanding/Site of Service Lab	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Outpatient Hospital	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
X-Ray:		
Office	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Freestanding/Site of Service Radiology Center	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Outpatient Hospital	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Advanced Diagnostic Imaging:		
Office	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Freestanding/Site of Service Radiology Center	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Outpatient Hospital	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Emergency and Urgent Care		
Urgent Care	\$15 Copay	20% coinsurance after deductible is met

Emergency Room Facility Services	\$250 Copay	Covered as In-Network
Emergency Room Doctor and Other Services	No charge	Covered as In-Network
Ambulance	No charge	Covered as In-Network
Outpatient Mental/Behavioral Health and Substance Abuse		
Doctor Office Visit	\$15 Copay	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Facility Visit:		
Facility Fees	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Doctor Services	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
		; ;
Outpatient Surgery		
Facility Fees:		
Hospital	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Freestanding Surgical Center	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Doctor and Other Services:		
Hospital	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Freestanding Surgical Center	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Hospital (Including Maternity, Mental / Behavioral Health, Substance Abuse):		
Facility Fees	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Doctor and other services	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Recovery & Rehabilitation		

Home Health Care Coverage is limited to 200 visits per benefit period. Health Care services may be subject to an annual deductible of not more than \$50 per member.	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Rehabilitation services:		
Office Coverage for rehabilitative and habilitative physical therapy, occupational therapy, speech therapy, and manipulative treatment is unlimited per benefit period. OON is limited to 60 visits per calendar year.	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Outpatient Hospital Coverage for rehabilitative and habilitative physical therapy, occupational therapy, speech therapy, and manipulative treatment is limited to 60 visits combined per benefit period.	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Cardiac rehabilitation	- <del> </del>	
Office Coverage is unlimited per benefit period.	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Outpatient Hospital Coverage is unlimited per benefit period.	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Skilled Nursing Care (facility) Coverage is unlimited in-network 60 days out of network per calendar year.	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Hospice	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Durable Medical Equipment	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
Prosthetic Devices	No charge	20% coinsurance after deductible is met
इंट्रण्डास्ट्राहोस् <mark>रक्तिता</mark> णाण्डासम्बद्धः ॥ १००० म्ह	osidiyonda sidha Mayasida osida si	isonaliyotatee Konakayooka ii
Pharmacy Deductible	Not applicable	Not applicable
Pharmacy Out of Pocket	Combined with medical	Combined with medical
Prescription Drug Coverage National with R90		

National with R90
National Drug List
This product has a 90-day Retail Pharmacy Network available. No coverage for non-formulary drugs.

Tier 1 - Typically Generic 30 day supply (retail pharmacy). 90 day supply (home delivery).	\$5 copay per prescription, deductible does not apply (\$10 home delivery)	Not applicable
Tier 2 – Typically Preferred Brand 30 day supply (retail pharmacy). 90 day supply (home delivery).	\$25 copay per prescription, deductible does not apply (\$50 home delivery)	Not applicable
Tier 3 - Typically Non-Preferred Brand 30 day supply (retail pharmacy). 90 day supply (home delivery).	\$40 copay per prescription, deductible does not apply (\$80 home delivery)	Not applicable

### Notes:

Your copays, coinsurance and deductible count toward your out of pocket amount.

- If you have an office visit with your Primary Care Physician or Specialist at an Outpatient Facility (e.g., Hospital or Ambulatory Surgical Facility), benefits for Covered Services will be paid under "Outpatient Facility Services".
- Costs may vary by the site of service. Other cost shares may apply depending on services provided. Check your Certificate of Coverage for details.

This summary of benefits is a brief outline of coverage, designed to help you with the selection process. This summary does not reflect each and every benefit, exclusion and limitation which may apply to the coverage. For more details, important limitations and exclusions, please review the formal Evidence of Coverage (EOC). If there is a difference between this summary and the Evidence of Coverage (EOC), the Evidence of Coverage (EOC), will prevail.

# intentionally Left Blank

# Get help in your language

Curious to know what all this says? We would be too. Here's the English version: If you have any questions about this document, you have the right to get help and information in your language at no cost. To talk to an interpreter, call (800) 922-6621

Separate from our language assistance program, we make documents available in alternate formats for members with visual impairments. If you need a copy of this document in an alternate format, please call the customer service telephone number on the back of your ID card.

(TTY/TDD: 711)

Arabic (العربية): إذا كان لديك أي استفسارات بشأن هذا المستند، فيحق لك الحصول على المساحدة والمعلومات بلغتك دون مقابل للتحدث إلى مترجم، اتصل على

Armenian (**hայերեն**). Եթե այս փաստաթղթի հետ կապված հարցեր ունեք, դուք իրավունք ունեք անվճար ստանալ օգնություն և տեղեկատվություն ձեր լեզվով։ Թարգմանչի հետ խոսելու համար զանգահարեք հետևյալ հեռախոսահամարով՝ (800) 922-6621։

Chinese(中文): 如果您對本文件有任何疑問, 您有權使用您的語言免費獲得協助和資訊。如需與譯員通話, 請致電(800) 922-6621。

Farsi (فارسي): در صورتی که سؤالی پیرامون این سفد دارید، این حق را دارید که اطلاعات و کمک را بدون میچ مزینهای به زبان مادریتان دریافت کنید. برای گفتگو با یک مترجم شفاهی، با شماره 6621

تماس بگیرید.

French (Français): Si vous avez des questions sur ce document, vous avez la possibilité d'accéder gratuitement à ces informations et à une aide dans votre langue. Pour parler à un interprète, appelez le (800) 922-6621.

Haitian Creole (Kreyòl Ayisyen): Si ou gen nenpôt kesyon sou dokiman sa a, ou gen dwa pou jwenn èd ak enfômasyon nan lang ou gratis. Pou pale ak yon entèprèt, rele (800) 922-6621.

Italian (Italiano): In caso di eventuali domande sul presente documento, ha il diritto di ricevere assistenza e informazioni nella sua lingua senza alcun costo aggiuntivo. Per parlare con un interprete, chiami il numero (800) 922-6621.

Japanese (日本語):この文書についてなにかご不明な点があれば、あなたにはあなたの言語で無料で支援を受け情報を得る権利があります。 通訳と話すには、 (800) 922-6621 にお電話ください。

Korean (한국어): 본 문서에 대해 어떠한 문의사항이라도 있을 경우, 귀하에게는 귀하가 사용하는 언어로 무료 도움 및 정보를 얻을 권리가 있습니다. 통역사와 이야기하려면(800) 922-6621로 문의하십시오. Navajo (Diné): Dii naaltsoos bika'igii lahgo bina'idiikidgo na bohonéedzą doo bee ahoot'i' t'aa ni nizaad k'ehji bee nil hodoonih t'aadoo baah ilinigoo.

Ata' halne'igii la' bich'i' hadeesdzih ninizingo koji' hodiilnih

(800) 9226621.

Polish (polski): W przypadku jakichkolwiek pytań związanych z niniejszym dokumentem masz prawo do bezpłatnego uzyskania pomocy oraz informacji w swoim języku. Aby porozmawiać z tłumaczem, zadzwoń pod numer: (800) 922-6621.

Punjabi (ਪੰਜਾਬੀ): ਜੇ ਤੁਹਾਡੇ ਇਸ ਦਸਤਾਵੇਜ਼ ਬਾਰੇ ਕੋਈ ਸਵਾਲ ਹੁੰਦੇ ਹਨ ਤਾਂ ਤੁਹਾਡੇ ਕੋਲ ਮੁਫ਼ਤ ਵਿੱਚ ਆਪਣੀ ਭਾਸ਼ਾ ਵਿੱਚ ਮਦਦ ਅਤੇ ਜਾਣਕਾਰੀ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤ ਕਰਨ ਦਾ ਅਧਿਕਾਰ ਹੁੰਦਾ ਹੈ। ਇੱਕ ਦੁਭਾਸ਼ੀਏ ਨਾਲ ਗੱਲ ਕਰਨ ਲਈ, (800) 922-6621 ਤੇ ਕਾਲ ਕਰੋ।

Russian (Русский): если у вас есть какие-либо вопросы в отношении данного документа, вы имеете право на бесплатное получение помощи и информации на вашем языке. Чтобы связаться с устным переводчиком, позвоните по тел.

(800) 922-6621.

Spanish (Español): Si tiene preguntas acerca de este documento, tiene derecho a recibir ayuda e información en su idioma, sin costos. Para hablar con un intérprete, llame al (800) 922-6621.

**Tagalog (Tagalog):** Kung mayroon kang anumang katanungan tungkol sa dokumentong ito, may karapatan kang humingi ng tulong at impormasyon sa iyong wika nang walang bayad. Makipag-usap sa isang tagapagpaliwanag, tawagan ang (800) 922-6621.

Vietnamese (Tiếng Việt): Nếu quý vị có bất kỳ thắc mắc nào về tài liệu này, quý vị có quyền nhận sự trợ giúp và thông tin bằng ngôn ngữ của quý vị hoàn toàn miễn phí. Để trao đổi với một thông dịch viên, hãy gọi (800) 922-6621.

### It's important we treat you fairly

That's why we follow federal civil rights laws in our health programs and activities. We don't discriminate, exclude people, or treat them differently on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability. For people with disabilities, we offer free aids and services. For people whose primary language isn't English, we offer free language assistance services through interpreters and other written languages. Interested in these services? Call the Member Services number on your ID card for help (TTY/TDD: 711). If you think we failed to offer these services or discriminated based on race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex, you can file a complaint, also known as a grievance. You can file a complaint with our Compliance Coordinator in writing to Compliance Coordinator, P.O. Box 27401, Mail Drop VA2002-N160, Richmond, VA 23279. Or you can file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights at 200 Independence Avenue, SW; Room 509F, HHH Building; Washington, D.C. 20201 or by calling 1-800-368-1019 (TDD: 1-800-537-7697) or online at

https://occupertichhy.com/occupestal/lebbosist. Complaint forms are available at http://www.whh.sgov.com/office/file/indenshind.

# Summary of Benefits Anthem Dental Essential Choice

Regional School District #17

**Anthem Dental Complete Network** 



### WELCOME TO YOUR DENTAL PLAN!

Regular dental checkups can help find early warning signs of certain health problems, which means you can get the care you need to get healthy. So, don't skimp on your dental care, good oral care can mean better overall health!

### Powerful and easily accessible member tools.

- Ask a Hygienist: Dental members can simply email their dental questions to a team of licensed dental professionals who in turn will respond in about 24 hours.
- Dental Health Risk Assessment: We want our dental members to better understand their oral health and their risk factors for tooth decay, gum disease and oral cancer. This easy to use online tool can help them do this.
- Dental Care Cost Estimator: In order to help our dental member better understand the cost of their dental care, we offer access to a user-friendly, web-based tool that provides estimates on common dental procedures and treatments when using a network dentist.
- More Capabilities: With our latest mobile application, members can find a network dentist as well as view their claims. Our application is available for both Android and Apple phones.

### Dentists in your plan network.

You'll save money when you visit a dentist in your plan network because Anthem and the dentist have agreed on pricing for covered services. Dentists who are not in your plan network have not agreed to pricing, and may bill you for the difference between what Anthem pays them and what the dentist usually charges.

 To find a dentist by name or location, go to anthem.com or call dental customer service at the number listed on the back of your ID card.

### Ready to use your dental benefits?

- Choose a dentist from the network
- Make an appointment
- · Show the office staff your member ID card
- · Pay any deductible or copay that is part of your plan

### Need to contact us?

See the back of your ID card for who to call, write or email.

### Your dental benefits at a glance

The following benefit summary outlines how your dental plan works and provides you with a quick reference of your dental plan benefits. For complete coverage details, please refer to your policy.

Annual Benefit Maximum	Calendar Year		
Per insured person		Unlimited	Unlimited
D&P applies to Annual Maximum		Yes	Yes
Annual Maximum Carryover / Carry in		No/No	No/No
Orthodontic Lifetime Benefit Maximum			·
Per eligible insured person		\$750	\$750
Annual Deductible (Does not apply to Orthodontic Serv	vices)		
Per insured person/Family maximum	Calendar Year	so	\$0
Deductible Waived for Diagnostic/Preventive Services		Yes	Yes
Out-of-Network Reimbursement:		90th percentile	

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of Anthem Health Plans, Inc. Independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield. Association, Anthem is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and symbols are registered marks of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.

Dental Services		In-Network	Out-of-Network	
		Anthem Pays:	Anthem Pays:	Walting Period
Diagnostic and Preventive Services		100% Coinsurance	100% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
Periodic oral exam	2 per 12 month	s		
Teeth cleaning (prophylaxis)	2 per 12 months; w/periodontal maintenance			
Bitewing X-rays:	1 set per 12 month	s	·	
Full-mouth or Panoramic X-rays:	1 per 36 months	S		
Fluoride application:	2 per 12 months; through age 18			
Sealants	1 per 60 months; through age 18			
Space Maintainers	1 per lifetime through age 18; posterior teeth			
Basic Services		100% Coinsurance	100% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
Consultation (second opinion)	1 per 12 months	3		
Amalgam (silver-colored) Filling	1 per tooth per 24 months	3	Í	
Composite (tooth-colored) Filling	1 per tooth per 24 months	3		
osterior (back) fillings covered as con	nposites	·		
Brush Biopsy (cancer test)	Covered, 1 per 12 months; all ages			
•				
	•		*.	
ndodontics (Non-Surgical)		100% Coinsurance	100% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
Root Canal	1 per tooth per lifetime	the state of the s	100% Consulance	INO Waiting Period
ndodontics (Surgical)	. por total por mounte	100% Coinsurance	100% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
Apicoectomy and apexification	1 per tooth per lifetime		100% Consulance	ino waiting Period
eriodontics (Non-Surgical)	t poi todal poi mounto	Not Covered	Not Covered	No Making Daged
Periodontal Maintenance	2 per 12 months; w/teeth cleaning	I vot Covered	Not Covered	No Waiting Period
Scaling and root planing	1 per quadrant per 24 months			
eriodontics (Surgical)	1 per quadrant per 36 months	Not Covered	Not Covered	NI - 10/- Min This is a
Periodontal Surgery (osseous, gingive		Inor Coveled	Not Covered	No Waiting Period
ral Surgery (Simple)	olomy, grant procedures/	1000/ 0-:	1000( 0 )	
Simple Extractions	1 per tooth per lifetime	100% Coinsurance	100% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
ral Surgery (Complex)	1 per tooth per lifetime			
Surgical Extractions		50% Coinsurance	50% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
	1 per tooth per lifetime			<u> </u>
ajor (Restorative) Services		50% Coinsurance	50% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
Crowns, onlays, veneers	1 per tooth per 60 months			
cosmetic teeth whitening	Not Covered	<u> </u>		<u> </u>
mporomandibular Joint Disorder (		Not Covered	Not Covered	N/A
(-rays, splints, and surgical procedure			,	
luding arthroscopy and orthotic devic				·
osthodontics	•	50% Coinsurance	50% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
Dentures and bridges	1 per tooth per 60 months		•	
Pental Implants	Not Covered			
osthodontic Repairs/Adjustments		50% Coinsurance	50% Coinsurance	No Waiting Period
	1 per 12 months; 6 months after placement		1	i, i <del>i</del>
	2 per 12 months; 6 months after placement	<u> </u>		
thodontic Services				
ependent Children Only*		30% Coinsurance	60% Coinsurance	No Waiting Periods

<sup>\*</sup>Child orthodontic runs through age 18. This means that the child must have been banded prior to their 19th birthday in order to receive coverage.

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of Anthem Health Plans, Inc. Independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. Anthem is a registered trademark of Anthem insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and symbols are registered marks of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.



### Additional Services and Programs

### Anthem Whole Health Connection - Dental®

For members with certain health conditions, additional dental benefits are available without a deductible or waiting periods.
 Eligible services are paid at 100% and won't reduce your coverage year annual maximum (if applicable)

### Accidental Dental Injury Benefit

 Provides members 100% coverage for accidental injuries to teeth up to the coverage year annual maximum (if applicable). No deductibles, member coinsurance, or waiting periods apply

### Extension of Benefits

 Following termination of coverage, members are provided up to 60 days to complete treatment started prior to their termination of coverage under the plan and eligible services will be covered

### International Emergency Dental Program

Provides emergency dental benefits while working or traveling abroad from licensed, English-speaking dentists.
 Eligible covered services will be paid 100% with no deductibles, member coinsurance, or waiting periods and won't reduce the member coverage year annual maximum (if applicable)

### Additional Limitations & Exclusions

#### Relaw is a navijal listing of non-covered services under your dental plan. Please see your policy for a full list

Services provided before or after the term of this coverage - Services received before your effective date or after your coverage ends, unless otherwise specified in the dental plan certificate

Orthodontics (unless included as part of your dental plan benefits) including orthodontic braces, appliances and all related services

Cosmetic dentistry (unless included as part of your dental plan benefits) provided by dentists solely for the purpose of improving the appearance of the tooth when tooth structure and function are satisfactory and no pathologic conditions (cavities) exist

Drugs and medications including intravenous conscious sedation, IV sedation and general anesthesia when performed with nonsurgical dental care

Analgesia, analgesic agents, and anxiolysis nitrous oxide, therapeutic drug injections, medicines or drugs for nonsurgical or surgical dental care except that intravenous conscious sedation is eligible as a separate benefit when performed in conjunction with complex surgical services.

Waiting periods for endodontic, periodontic and oral surgery services may differ from other Basic Services or Major Services under the same dental plan.

Missing tooth clause of 24 months applies for the replacement of congenitally missing teeth or teeth lost prior to the coverage effective date for this plan.

This is not a contract; it is a partial listing of benefits and services. All covered services are subject to the conditions, limitations, exclusions, terms and provisions of your certificate of coverage. In the event of a discrepancy between the information in this summary and the certificate of coverage, the certificate will prevail.

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of Anthem Health Plans, Inc., Independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. Anthem is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and symbols are registered marks of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.



# BHIC-View Vision Regional School Distaste #17.05/01/2023

### Welcome to your Blue View Vision plan!

You have many choices when it comes to using your benefits. As a Blue View Vision plan member, you have access to one of the nation's largest vision networks. You may choose from many private practice doctors, local optical stores, and national retail stores including LensCrafters®, Target Optical®, and most Pearle Vision® locations. You may also use your in-network benefits to order eyewear online at Glasses.com and ContactsDirect.com. To locate a participating network eye care doctor or location, log in at anthem.com, or from the home page menu under Care, select Find a Doctor. You may also call member services for assistance at 1-866-723-0515.

Out-of-Network - If you choose to, you may instead receive covered benefits outside of the Blue View Vision network. Just pay in full at the time of service, obtain an itemized receipt, and file a claim for reimbursement up to your maximum out-of-network allowance.

			是我自己的是Yev。
Routine Eye Exam			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
A comprehensive eye examination	\$15 copay	Up to \$45 allowance	Once every 12 months
Eyeglass Frames			
One pair of eyeglass frames	\$175 allowance, then 20% off any remaining balance	Up to \$126 allowance	Once every 12 months
Eyeglass Lenses (instead of contact lenses)			
One pair of standard plastic prescription lenses:  o Single vision lenses o Bifocal lenses o Trifocal lenses o Lenticular lenses	\$0 copay \$0 copay \$0 copay \$0 copay	Up to \$40 allowance Up to \$65 allowance Up to \$75 allowance Up to \$100 allowance	Once every 12 months
Eyeglass Lens Enhancements When obtaining covered eyewear from a Blue View Vision provider,	you may choose to add any	of the following lens enhance	ments at no extra cost.
		NI II	
Standard polycarbonate (for a child under age 19)	\$0 copay	No allowance when obtained out-of-network	Same as covered eyeglass lenses
<ul> <li>Standard polycarbonate (for a child under age 19)</li> <li>Contact Lenses (instead of eyeglass lenses)</li> <li>Contact lens allowance will only be applied toward the first purchase used for subsequent purchases in the same benefit period, nor can</li> </ul>	of contacts made during a b	obtained out-of- network enefit period. Any unused am	eyeglass lenses
Contact Lenses (instead of eyeglass lenses) Contact lens allowance will only be applied toward the first purchase	of contacts made during a b	obtained out-of- network enefit period. Any unused am	eyeglass lenses
Contact Lenses (instead of eyeglass lenses) Contact lens allowance will only be applied toward the first purchase used for subsequent purchases in the same benefit period, nor can  • Elective conventional (non-disposable)	e of contacts made during a b any unused amount be carrie \$360 allowance, then 15% off any	obtained out-of- network enefit period. Any unused amed over to the following benef	eyeglass lenses

This is a primary vision care benefit intended to cover only routine eye examinations and corrective eyewear. Blue View Vision is for routine eye care only. If you need medical treatment for your eyes, visit a participating eye care doctor from your medical network. Benefits are payable only for expenses incurred while the group and insured person's coverage is in force. This information is intended to be a brief outline of coverage. All terms and conditions of coverage, including benefits and exclusions, are contained in the member's policy, which shall control in the event of a conflict with this overview. This benefit overview is only one piece of your entire enrollment package.

EXCLUSIONS & LIMITATIONS (not a comprehensive list - please refer to the member Certificate of Coverage for a complete list)

Combined Offers. Not to be combined with any offer, coupon, or in-store advertisement.

Lost or Broken Lenses or Frames. Any lost or broken lenses or frames are not eligible for replacement unless the insured person has reached his or her

Excess Amounts. Amounts in excess of covered vision expense. Sunglasses. Plano sunglasses and accompanying frames. Safety Glasses. Safety glasses and accompanying frames. Not Specifically Listed. Services not specifically listed in this plan as

OPTIONAL SAVINGS AVAILABLE FROM BLUE VIEW VISION IN-NETWORK PROVIDERS ONLY

normal service interval as indicated in the plan design. Non-Prescription Lenses. Any non-prescription lenses, eyeglasses or contacts. Plano lenses or lenses that have no refractive power. Orthoptics. Orthoptics or vision training and any associated supplemental

covered services.

In-network Member Cost (after (Discounts are not covered benefits under your vision plan and will not be listed in your certificate of coverage.) any applicable copay)

than \$39

Retinal Imaging - at member's option can be performed at time of eye exam		100	Not more t
Postal de Tille Same de L	and the second second		

testing.

Eyeg	lass	lens,	upgrad	es			
When	ohts	ining	Leveure:	ar from	a Rhia	View	Vi

wear from a Blue View Vision provider, you may choose to upgrade your new eyeglass lenses at a discounted cost. Eyeglass lens copayment applies.

T	ransitions <sub>lenses</sub>	\$75
,	Standard Polycarbonate (Adults)	\$40
,	Tint (Solid and Gradient)	\$15
ı	UV Coating	\$15
,	Oversized lenses	\$0
,	Factory Scratch coating	<b>\$1</b> 5
,	Progressive Lenses <sub>1</sub>	\$65
	<ul> <li>Standard</li> </ul>	\$85
	<ul> <li>Premium Tier 1</li> </ul>	<b>\$</b> 95
	Premium Tier 2	\$110
	<ul> <li>Premium Tier 3</li> </ul>	20% off retail price
	<ul> <li>Premium Tier 4</li> </ul>	
	Anti-Reflective Coating <sub>2</sub>	\$45
	<ul> <li>Standard</li> </ul>	\$57
	Premium Tier 1	\$68
	Premium Tier 2	20% off retail price 20% off

Premium Tier 3 Other Add-ons (i.e. high index lenses, anti-fog coating)

retail price

### Additional Pairs of Eyeglasses

Anytime from any Blue View Vision network provider.

### **Eyewear Accessories**

### Contact lens fit and follow-up

A contact lens fitting and up to two follow-up visits are available to you once a comprehensive eye exam has been completed.

### **Conventional Contact Lenses**

Complete Pair

Eyeglass materials purchased separately 0

Items such as non-prescription sunglasses, lens cleaning supplies, contact lens solutions, eyeglass cases, etc.

40% off retail price 20% off retail price

20% off retail price

Up to \$55 10% off retail

price

# Premium contact lens fitting4

Standard contact lens fittings

Discount applies to materials only

15% off retail price

- 1 Please ask your provider for his/her recommendation as well as the available progressive brands by tier.
- 2 Please ask your provider for his/her recommendation as well as the available coating brands by tier.
- 3 Standard fitting includes spherical clear lenses for conventional wear and planned replacement. Examples include but are not limited to disposable and frequent replacement.
- 4 Premium fitting includes all lens designs, materials and specialty fittings other than standard contact lenses. Examples include but are not limited to toric and multifocal,

Discounts are subject to change without notice. Discounts are not 'covered benefits' under your vision plan and will not be listed in your certificate of coverage. Discounts will be offered from in-network providers except where state law prevents discounting of products and services that are not covered benefits under the plan. Discounts on frames will not apply if the manufacturer has imposed a no discount policy on sales at retail and independent provider locations. Some of our in-network providers include:



N/的EN和EEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEEE



OPTICAL

GLASSESः

**contacts**direct

1800 contacts

LensCrafters ♥ 🌣

OPTICAL

glasses.com

contactsdirect.com

lenscrafters.com

targetoptical.com

Savings on items like additional eyewear after your benefits have been used, non-prescription sunglasses, hearing aids and even LASIK laser vision correction surgery are available through a variety of vendors. Just log in at anthem.com, select discounts, then Vision, Hearing & Dental.

### **OUT-OF-NETWORK**

If you choose to receive covered services or purchase covered eyewear from an out-of-network provider, network discounts will not apply and you will be responsible for payment of services and/or eyewear materials at the time of service. Please complete an out-of-network claim form and submit it along with

Discounts cannot be used in conjunction with your covered benefits.

your itemized receipt to the fax number, email address, or mailing address below. To download a claim form, log in at anthem.com, or from the home page menu under Support select Forms, click Change State to choose your state, and then scroll down to Claims and select the Blue View Vision Out-of-Network Claim Form. You may instead call member services at 1-866-723-0515 to request a claim form.

To Fax: 866-293-7373

To Email: oonclaims@eyewearspecialoffers.com
To Mail: Blue View Vision

Attn: OON Claims, P.O. Box 8504 Mason, OH 45040-7111

Transitions and the swirt are registered trademarks of Transitions Optical, Inc.

Anthem Blue Cross and Blue Shield is the trade name of: In Connecticut: Anthem Health Plans, Inc. In Maine: Anthem Health Plans of Maine, Inc. In New Hampshire: Anthem Health Plans of New Hampshire, Inc. HMO plans ere administered by Anthem Health Plans of New Hampshire, Inc. and underwritten by Matthew Thornton Health Plan, Inc. Independent licensees of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. ANTHEM is a registered trademark of Anthem Insurance Companies, Inc. The Blue Cross and Blue Shield names and symbols are registered marks of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.

Blue View Vision FS 2017

### APPENDIX C

# Region School District No. 17

# **GRIEVANCE**

Person	Date:				
Home Address					
School	Principal				
Name of Association Representative					
Statement of Grievance:					
Action Requested:					
	(signature of aggrieved)				

# Region School District No. 17

# RESPONSE BY PRINCIPAL/IMMEDIATE SUPERVISOR

Date of Informal Meetin						
Date of Principal/Superv	risor's Respon	ise				
Principal/Supervisor's R	esponse:					
					•	
				·	·	
	. *					
			,			

# Region School District No. 17

# RESPONSE BY SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS

Aggrieved Person	
Date Grievance Presented to Superintendent	t of Schools
Date of Meeting with Aggrieved/HKEA Rep	presentative
Date of Superintendent of Schools Response	е
Board of Education Response:	
	(signature of Superintendent of Schools)

# Region School District No. 17

# RESPONSE BY BOARD OF EDUCATION

Aggrieved Person	_
Date Grievance Presented to Board of Education	
Date of Meeting with Aggrieved/HKEA Representative	
Date of Board of Education's Response	
Board of Education Response:	